Moscow Food Co-op Board of Directors Monthly Meeting
September 14, 2010

6:00 pm


Present: Bill Beck, Jamie Bentley, Mark Mumford, Donal Wilkinson, Andrika Kuhle, Kimberly Vincent, Sheryl Hagen-Zakarison, Annie Pollard (Kitchen Manager), Deb Reynolds (Finance Manager, sitting in for Kenna), Kay Keskinen (Facilitator), Christine Locker, (Admin. Assist.)

Absent: Kenna Eaton


Check-In

Member Forum: At 6:05, no members were present to speak.


Consent Agenda:

· Minutes: Motion to approve August minutes, seconded, passed (5-0, 2 abstentions)

· GM Financials & Operations Reports: Brief discussion about asset to liability and debt to equity ratios.  Motion to accept the reports, seconded, passed   (7-0)

· Would the BOD consider setting aside some time to talk about what’s going on with the financials?  The growth is explosive, and it would be a good idea to try and figure out exactly why this is happening, then compare it to the broader community and what’s happening there.

· ACTION: Bill will talk to Kenna and/or Deb about this and see if they can come up with some discussion points for the next BOD meeting.  

· ACTION: Bill will let Professional Development know if this will be a study and engagement session.

· Also need to note that the steep curve on the graph is only one month; percentages are still 5-7% higher than normal.

Action Item Follow-up:

· All action items were completed.

Confirm Agenda:

· Andrika will lead B2 discussion instead of Bill.

· Should discussion about C2 monitoring be done in executive session?

· Fine to do in open session, as long as we don’t get into financials and final recommendations

· Will make sure we fill in BWB and Managers’ Meetings volunteers at end


Business Agenda:

Retreat Arrangements:

· We have 3 yurts reserved at Winchester State Park for the weekend of November 13-14.

· We had to reserve one yurt for Friday night so we could start at 9 on Saturday morning; Kim volunteered to stay Friday night.  We get the other yurts partway through Saturday.

· Donal has volunteered Adventure Learning cooking supplies for us to use.

· We need a committee for food.  Donal, Kim, Sheryl, and Andrika have volunteered to do this.

· Jamie can drive if it’s not snowing and can tow canoes; Andrika has an all-wheel drive car.

· Donal is trying to find the contact information for the wolf preserve.  

· ACTION: Andrika will email Donal contact info if she can find it.

· Jessica is the first choice for a facilitator; still waiting to hear back from her.

· Mark and Kim set deadline of October 1st for all the committees to have strategic plan goals; Kim and Kenna will talk about what budget information is feasible to get.  

· There is a link on the BOD’s homepage to a page where you can submit your committee goals; you can type them in the post itself, or you can attach a document.

· Deadline is pretty firm so management has time to get budget information.

· If you have ideas you want to share with other committees, feel free to do so.

· Will be leaving Moscow on Saturday morning at 7:30 am and start at 9.  Take a break to go canoeing, maybe visit small museum in town.

· Plan on going until 4 pm on Sunday so we can be home by 5:30.

· Yurts are heated, have electricity, and have futon cots.  

· ACTION: Jamie will bring a tarp to cover the deck in case of bad weather.

· Lots of time to think about car-pooling arrangements.


Annual Meeting Update:

· Bill, Carol, and Kenna have been working on annual meeting planning.

· Main focus is the member vote on the restated articles.  Been receiving a lot of completed ballots, but have also been getting a lot returned from the post office.  Last chance for people to vote is at the meeting – will be a ballot table set up there.

· Only need 30 ballots; general feeling is that two-thirds majority won’t be a problem.

· Encourage friends to vote, make sure members understand the situation and cast their vote.

· Going to have some awards; don’t know if it’s going to be staff, but plan is to recognize longtime participating members for their service and support.

· Going to put out a call for BOD candidates; Carol will talk about patronage dividends; Kenna will talk about finances and how well things are going; going to have a question and answer session

· Going to be brief

· Base presentations off of the annual report

· Sunday, September 26th at the 1912 Center; BOD has 4:00 set-up time, 5:30 dinner time

· May not be a good idea to have people speaking or conducting business while people are going to the buffet line; maybe should have the business part before we eat so everyone is listening and quiet because people want to talk while they’re eating dinner

BOD Wiki:

· Something we decided to do at our spring retreat for the sake of continuity and record availability (in the past, there was no repository of BOD history) and to cut down on the amount of individual emails

· Site is not static; things can be added and changed as we go

· Most important thing right now is to get in the habit of using it

Bylaw & Policy Committee B2 Revision Proposal:

· Something that came to Bylaw & Policy several months ago

· Kenna came to Board and said that she wanted to do profit sharing with the employees; in June, the part of B2 that said it was a BOD decision was suspended

· B&P Committee specifically changed the policy to reflect Kenna’s request and to include the idea of a Living Wage.

· Old and new B2 policies were then compared, word by word.

· Biggest change is that we formalized Kenna’s ability to conduct profit sharing among employees; spirit of the old policy is still present but is tighter and includes the Living Wage

· Bylaw & Policy proposes the BOD adopt the revised version B2

· Suggestion to tighten up #4

· Intentionally used the word “strive” because we didn’t want the BOD to mandate a Living Wage.  Needed to allow flexibility in case the GM, who sets the pay scale, says a Living Wage cannot be paid, we don’t drive the Co-op into insolvency.

· No point in having #4 in there if there is no accountability

· Suggestion to add “annually” in #4 because you have to evaluate the policy anyway, so it makes sense that you’d evaluate the Living Wage at the same time

· Line used to be “based on revenues that can be safely projected”

· Like that it isn’t based on the employee handbook and that the GM directs it

· “Strive” is along the lines of the words used in other policies (ensure, model, etc.)

· In B2, remember that these are decisions that have a financial impact, so stronger wording is better.

· Living Wage is something that is significant in the policy; attempt, strive, work toward all seem relatively weak ,and don’t support the policy issue.

· Motion to amend Policy B2 #4, motion failed

· Want to make it clear that a Living Wage is something really important for the GM to provide to the employees; is there another word that makes it seem like a priority without making it too fixed?

· Suggestion that we continue this discussion until 7:10

· Would it help it we set out the policy in advance of statement #4 so that it’s clear in that paragraph that the Co-op considers maintaining a Living Wage an important priority?

· Suggestion to remove “strive to maintain and achieve”

· Actually weakens policy to simply remove it

· As a GM, who is responsible for deciding what a Living Wage is and what impact it has?

· Will this put the GM in a bind?

· Kenna is the one who recommended this wording.

· The word “reevaluate” opens the door to more sources to see what a living wage looks like

· BOD still has to approve what Kenna does when the policy comes up for annual review.

· Once you’ve made the decision to give higher wages, how can you backtrack?  You have to look long term.

· What we’re really saying is that we want to elevate a living wage to the top.

· Suggestion that it would make more sense to put living wage in the opening policy statement

· Motion to table this until the next meeting, seconded, (7-0)

C3/D10 Revision Proposal:

· Bylaw & Policy committee is recommending amending this calendar; removed old ends and added new ones

· May be some changes once we hear Kenna’s suggestions; may require that we look at it again but will only be a matter of rearranging things

· Motion to close debate, seconded; vote called, passed (7-0)

C2 Monitoring GM Performance:

· C2 states that the BOD will monitor organizational performance and, thus, the GM’s performance.  GM is either in compliance or making incremental progress; use spreadsheet to monitor.

· Is there anything else we should or need to be doing?

· Comments may seem like they’re not important to keep track of, but little comments would be nice to include so they can be fixed.

· Suggestion to more adequately use the “comments” section of the spreadsheet

· ACTION: In the future, BOD needs to better inform Christine when there is something they want in the spreadsheet.

· Executive Committee comes up with a compensation and benefits package for the GM and makes recommendations in Executive Session before the end of the year.

· ACTION: Bill will notify everybody when the committee is getting together in case they have any input.

· Discussion of Direct Inspections.  Is there a place where they should be documented?

· Maybe not something that should be documented, only discussed in Executive Session

· BOD has one employee; can’t look like we are micromanaging everybody.

· Really only for clarification; not a typical thing

· Recommendation: In the future, when B&P presents a new policy, put the old policy above it.

Study & Engagement:

· We’re all here because we love and support the Co-op, but we’re also here because we want our way – we have ideas, points of view, and principles to uphold.  These things are identified as “people problems.”  We would like to talk about people problems tonight, then talk about solutions.

· A lot of the things are covered in the Four Agreements and have already been talked about.

· People need to feel like they’re taking ownership and have  a stake in the outcome.  Don’t assume the worst about the other side or take things personally.

· Process sometimes feels cumbersome and inefficient simply because things take time and a concerted effort.

· This is almost more between the BOD and the membership, rather than between the BOD members.

· There must have been some things that were presented to the BOD that made it difficult for BOD members to put themselves in each other’s shoes

· Sometimes, putting yourself in someone else’s shoes can actually make it more difficult.

· Find it interesting that the membership can be viewed as the opposition.  BOD member’s personal ideals sometimes have to be left behind when they’re confronted by a member who wants to talk about issues they may have.

· Just because you’re negotiating doesn’t mean the other side is the opposition.

· Easy to imagine that there is a constituency among members that flies in the face of personal ideals and would make emotions flare.

· Within Green Commerce, there has been a lot of discussion about how to define “local,” and some people were upset.  After people had time to put in their own opinions, it made them feel better because they were included in the process.

· Every time we are up against a big issue, it’s about ownership and coming to terms with it.  Everyone has to go through their own process to get to the end.

· Fine line with ownership – when people have tight ownership, then it is opened up to others, it can cause conflict.

· Emotions are discussed in the chapter, and stakes are high because emotions are so personal.  To be able to identify your present emotional state, to identify that of the other side, and to identify the source, then speak about it rarely happens.

· By opening yourself up, you may seem less powerful and feel like the other person can manipulate you; you want to save face.

· Spending time together and being welcoming helps people be able to open up and speak what they’re thinking and feeling.

· It’s also important to check on people and see where they are; it’s a good way to start.

· Reminder about perceptions – a person’s perception is their reality.  Everyone experiences things differently, and it can be the root of miscommunications.

· Some conflicts are generated by cultural misunderstandings.

· Focus on the relationship, not the negotiation.  Generate options and leave a way out, so people don’t feel like they’ve been driven into a corner.

· Negotiating skills are important in every part of life.

· Not necessary to read the book from front to back; read in sections, and it’s okay to skip things that don’t immediately make sense.

Will pick up next time with “Options”  (pages 56 – 81)
ACTION: Christine will include page numbers on October agenda

Meeting adjourned at 8:12 pm
Minute recorded by Christine Locker

______________________________________________________________________________

Signature of the Board President
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